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SELECTION OF NEWS APPERED ON OUR WEB SITE

16th – 31st January 2008 
General House - 31/01/2008

The Marist General Council receives the Marianists and the Brothers of the Christian Schools 
A sharing of programmes during the winter sessions 
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Now that the Christmas celebrations are over, the “winter session” of the General Council has begun. During its meetings in January the Councillors got in touch with the different services and departments of the General Administration, in order to assess what has been accomplished during the past year and approve the policies, agendas and budgets for the year ahead.

Among the novelties worth of attention, we should underline the presence of Brother Thomas Johnson, fsc, Vicar General of the Brothers of the Christian Schools. With him the Councillors shared a reflection on the identity of the brother within the Church and the world today. On the 21st January, the Councillors exchanged points of view with the General Council of the Marianists on several issues, such as computerised archives, the Mission Ad gentes programme, collaboration with Franciscans International of Geneva for the defence of children’s rights, and ongoing formation for brothers. It is useful to recall that many Marianists have taken part in the formation courses of Escorial and Manziana, which form a community with the brothers.

The Marianist General Council mentioned their General Chapter, held a year ago, the successful experience of restructuring, and the identity of the Marianist brothers and laypeople.

These meetings and contacts are part of a broader framework of excellent relationships established between members of different religious congregations. 

General House - 29/01/2008

Gratitude of the General Council to the Community of the General Administration 
The General Administration has Mary of the Visitation as icon 
At the end of the Christmas celebrations, Brother Superior General and his Council wanted to have a fraternal meeting with the community of the General Administration to thank the Brothers for the service they give to the Institute. The meeting had two phases: firstly, a prayer in the chapel of the superiors, in which the two communities participated, and then, a small celebration at which Brother Seán Sammon, Superior General addressed some words of gratitude to those present. 

The community prayer was inspired by the passage concerning Mary’s Visitation, suggesting that the General Administration can have as icon Mary in her visit to Elizabeth. Mary finds out that her cousin has a need, and she hurries to help her for a time. In a similar way, the Brothers of the Community of the General Administration are called and they come to Rome to spend a period of time serving the Institute. The Marist values that must stand out in their lives are those of family spirit and solidarity, multiculturalism, co responsibility, subsidiarity and love of work. 

When expressing his gratitude, Brother Seán underlined the importance that this mission has for the Institute. "Without your collaboration we could not take forward the Hermitage that we are all building." There was a special mention for the council of the community of the General Administration and for Brother Onorino, its superior. 

Australia - 25/01/2008

Marist International Festival 
Registration closes in February 
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Next July Sydney will welcome hundreds of thousands of young pilgrims from overseas and from across Australia, for World Youth Day. In the days leading up to the World Youth Day activities, the Marist Brothers will be holding an international festival in Sydney. 

The Marist International Festival is a four-day retreat-style experience. The Festival Program will begin at The Hermitage, Mittagong, the spiritual heartland of the Australian Marist Brothers. During the remaining days of the Festival youth forums, seminars, workshops, conversation spaces and prayer and liturgy will take place at St Joseph's College Hunters Hill. 

The Marist International Festival is an initiative of the Marist Brothers, however all those involved in the Marist family are invited to attend. The festival is open to all branches of the Marist Family, Marist Fathers, Marist Sisters, Marist Missionary Sisters, Marist Lay People; in fact, any one with a connection to Marist Ministry. The Marist International Festival is open to all Marists between the ages of 16 and 35.

If you’re connected to Marist ministry, then you’re invited! Registration for the MIF closes in February 2008. For registration and other details, visit the site www.mif08.org.au 

Bangladesh - 25/01/2008

News from Dhaka 
Mission ad Gentes 
We have already been three months here in Dhaka, a city of twelve to fourteen million people, in a country of 150 million. The people live in harmony, follow a simple way of life and are very considerate all around. The language here is Bengali. A handful of the people speaks English or has a few words. The countryside is beautiful, especially because of the rich green color of the rice paddies; as a result, the general poverty is in some way less perceptible. For a good part of the year, great stretches of the land are covered by monsoon rains. There are many infants and young people. A high percentage of the population is young and poor; better to say, very poor. In fact, given that poverty is not limited to any one stage of life, you see people of all ages who survive by begging or by what they find in the streets or by some other means. . . . Some beggars on asking for something to eat address us with the word “Bhondú” meaning “friend.”

We are living in individual rooms on the first floor of a building belonging to the Marist Missionary Sisters. There are two common toilets, a small dining room, some housekeeping articles, and a few cooking utensils with which to prepare breakfast, the midday meal and the occasional snack. Supper we have with the Sisters. We go to Mass at the residence of the Xaverian Missionaries. The first floor of the residence is where we have community prayer. 

When we arrived, we were met by Father Kevin, a Marist Father, who took us to see the H.P.D. (Human Development Programme), a center which receives young people who are very poor. The Programme is supported by the Marist Fathers in Australia. Father Kevin invited us to join him for some visits he was about to make. In three days, we visited areas very far from one another, places where the H.P.D. has been established. Accompanied by the people who founded these centers and by those who are in charge of them, we were able to gain some familiarity with the rural parts of the country. 

The first day found us in the area called Bhaluka. There we visited Nolvakuri and Mymensingh, near Dacca. We called in at the Father Tonelli Health Center, where half dozen professionals are working, along with an equal number of para-professionals. They have X-ray and surgical equipment. Next to the hospital is a large hall where lessons are given: sewing, food preparation, vegetable nutrition, health care, and housekeeping skills. We took a look also at a thirty four hectare property set aside for cultivation. At this place are eighty one groups of twenty people each, as well as groups of people in formation. A small classroom is available for theoretical explanations. 

The next day found us in the region called Shakipur, near the Tangail district. There we paid a visit to a professional-technical school where carpentry, electricity and tailoring are taught. The courses are six months long. The age of the students, who are Moslem, runs from fourteen to twenty two. Father Kevin was presented as a Christian spiritual guide – “Imam” to the Moslems and “Brahman” to the Hindus. For our part, we were presented as followers of Mother Theresa, a person known to all. 

Our last day was spent in the Narayanganj district. There were visited Arthazar where the Social Forest School is located. This is a center for the defense of nature, for reforesting and environmental protection. The young people are very poor. In a rather small classroom there were twenty five of them aged sixteen to twenty five; they were having a theory lesson. We entered and were able to converse with them. 

That evening we called in on the Don Bosco Centre run by the Salesians. The Centre is a boarding establishment for young university students with few means, aged sixteen to twenty six, managing for themselves. We had Mass, and then stayed for evening meal and conversation with the residents. We had been there three or four times before, the most recent occasion was a little before Christmas. We celebrated Mass which was followed by a Christmas Eve party and meal. In this milieu a very Marist spirit could be felt. 

We have also made contact with communities of Sisters. We called in at a small parish centre where the Sisters work. Here they do physical rehabilitation for young children who are also educational assistance. About a dozen mothers and fifteen children are involved. 
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As one walks the streets and avenues downtown, one is struck by the teeming crowds, the sea of humanity which one encounters everywhere. Everywhere you encounter: the well off, the poor, beggars, those who extend their hand, tall people, small, the lame, the blind, those who do honest labor and those who run crooked operations, the homeless. You see everything. Considering a situation like that, one of such immense dimensions, you are overwhelmed with a sense of powerlessness - How do we get out this? - And, at the same time, you remember Champagnat’s insight: the school.

A few weeks ago, the country was hit by the devastating consequences of cyclone Sidr, especially hard hit was the Chittagong region. The poor were the ones who bore the brunt of it. For our part, we were affected only indirectly, although a few trees were knocked down and some roofs blown off. Various actions by way of solidarity came from outside sources. 

At the beginning of December, we had a visit from Brother Michael de Waas, Superior of the Mission ad Gentes district. He interviewed each Brother and gave us an overview of the various Ad Gentes communities. He offered some reflections on our presence here and some suggestions as to our future aposto- late. 

Bishop Paulinus Costa, Archbishop of Dacca invited Brother Michael and us to his residence, a very simple affair. He gave us a warm welcome and made clear that he is very happy to have our presence in Bangladesh. Prior to visiting the residence, the Bishop had invited us to take a short tour of his native land by car. 

Right now we are in two communities. The one which makes use of the SMSM Sisters’ residence is made up of Brothers Virgilio, Eugenio Sanz, Ewald Frank and Hilario. The community which resides in the PIME residence comprises Brothers Mark Poro, Martí Eric and Javier Peña. Brother Virgilio has been appointed to the first named community, but he is still in India waiting to receive his Bangladesh visa.

We take care of all domestic chores that pertain to community life: clothes washing, ironing, cooking, sweeping and house cleaning. . . . We will get back to our Bengali language studies in the first week of January 2008.

Just a short while back, we celebrated Christmas in a country very different from the countries where we were born. At midnight Mass, the church was packed, and not only with Catholic Christians. There were even Muslim families present, because they enjoy the Christian feast days. Their presence was not merely a novelty or a curiosity, but a gift from the Lord at this, our first Christmas in Bangladesh. 

Bros. Mark, Martí, Ewald, Javier, Eugenio and Hilario 

El Salvador - 24/01/2008

Marist Laity and the Aparecida document 
Vocation and Mission of Marist Laity 
The Sixth Provincial Meeting of the MCHFM Marist Fraternities took place in San Salvador, El Salvador, from November 9 to 11, 2007. At the meeting were 165 people: laity male and female, plus Brothers. All belong to Marist Fraternities located in Guatemala, Costa Rica, Puerto Rico or El Salvador. 

The meeting focused on three topics: (1) the invitations made to laity and found in the Aparecida document issued by the Latin American Episcopal Conference, (2) the present and future of Marist laity after Mendes, and (3) the formation of Marist Fraternities. 

In each of the three topics, connection is evident between the Marist lay vocation and mission. 

Meetings such as the present always make manifest a sense of unity and a spirit of family; so too does the growth of the Movement which now counts 323 members in the Province.

Brother Luis Carlos Gutiérrez Blanco, fms 

Chile - 23/01/2008

Brother Aldo Passalacqua Receives the Santo Tomás Prize 
A First for Brothers in His Country 
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On Wednesday, December 19, the University Santo Tomás, Santiago, Chile awarded the prize, “Educator of the Year” to Brother Aldo Passalacqua Restini. Since 1983, the University has bestowed the yearly award upon someone well known for service to the cause of national education. 

The recent recipient commented: “Clearly they wanted to highlight, by way of an ordinary person, the educational work of the Marist Brothers in Chili. To that end, they sought out a Brother who happens to have a public persona. I have had certain roles which may have influenced the prize selection: six years as President of FIDE (a federation of educational establishments), and six years as Director of Education for the Episcopal Conference and leader of the CEIS Foundation of Chili.”

Brother Aldo is 65 years of age and a native of Chile. He is presently Rector of the Instituto Rafael Ariztía in the city of Quillota. He has been involved in Chilean education since 1963, taking on assignments as teacher, counselor and school director. In the latter capacity, he has been the head of Marist Brother schools in Quillota, Santiago, Rancagua et Villa Alemana. Brother Aldo’s award marks the first time that a Marist Brother has received such a mark of distinction. 

Guatemala - 22/01/2008

Meeting for teachers, youth ministries and Champagnat Fraternities 
Marist Formation in Central America 
“ForMar” is the name given to sixteen-day meetings organized by Formación Marista. The meetings are for teachers, youth ministers and members of the Champagnat Fraternities. Five such meetings have been held. 

The fifth and most recent one was attended by fifty eight participants, coming from Marist apostolic works in Guatemala, El Salvador, Nicaragua, Costa Rica and Puerto Rico. The meeting was held in Guatemala from November 14 to 29, 2007. 

The activities of the meeting touched upon themes such as: self awareness; personal experience; Marist spirituality; Champagnat and charism; education; Marist apostolate. During the meeting, time was given over to: personal reflection; formation; group activities; recreation; and prayer experiences. Overall, the meeting was perceived as very positive, at the personal level and as to what it will contribute to our apostolates. 

Brother Luis Carlos Gutiérrez Blanco, fms 

Brazil - 21/01/2008

Centenary of Archdiocesan School, San Paolo 
100 Years as “Marist” 
The display called “Bethlehem Arqui-2007,” has helped us initiate the festivities marking the 150 year history of the São Paolo school named Colegio Arquidiocesano. For 100 of its 150 years, the school has been under Marist administration: yes, already 150 years old. When São Paolo counted but 30,000 inhabitants, the first site of the Arqui school was along the street called Avenida Tiradentes. This first building in stucco has now become the Gallery of Brides. One of the graduates of the early years was Wenceslau Braz, former President of Brazil. 

The school is now marking its 100th year as “Marist,” because the Brothers assumed the administration of the school in 1908. Ten years later the building became a hospital because of the outbreak of Spanish flu. Then in 1924, during the “Tenentona” revolution, the building was used as a barracks and was subjected to bombardment. 

In 1935 the city of São Paulo was embellished by one of its most important buildings: the new Marist Archdiocesan School built in the well-off neighborhood of Vila Mariana. The fine looking building that one sees today took ten years to complete. A historic photo shows the area to have once been an agricultural site. Today the same spot contains a commercial center and the archdiocesan school which, at Christmas time, holds a large Christmas crib which awaits the Christ child. Throughout academic year 2008, the school will conduct many activities to celebrate its centenary. 

With a certain justifiable pride, given its importance in the Vila Mariana neighborhood and in all of São Paulo, “Arqui” (as the school is affectionately known nowadays) has accepted, on behalf of the Church, the challenge of fulfilling the mission it has inherited from Saint Marcellin Champagnat, founder of the Marist Brothers. That is, to form good Christians and worthy citizens: competent professionals guided by ethical principles and Christian philosophy, committed to building a society in which people truly care about one another. 

United States - 18/01/2008

Brother Albert Rivera professes perpetual vows 
The future for Marist life 
Brother Albert Rivera of the Province of the United States professed his perpetual vows on Saturday, November 4 at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church in Pelham Manor, New York. Gathered with Al on this special day were many of Albert’s Marist Brothers, family members, friends, and former students. 
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Albert is a graduate of Mt. St. Michael Academy, a Marist Brothers school in the Bronx, New York. After graduating from university, Albert entered the Marist Brothers candidacy program. After some time in the candidacy program, Albert left thinking that he was going to live his life as a committed Catholic layman. The Spirit drew Albert back to the Marist Brothers a few years later, and this joyful profession day was the culmination of Albert’s formative journey with the Marist Brothers.

Albert’s vows were received by Brother John Klein, Provincial of the Province of the United States in the name of Brother Sean Sammon. A touching moment occurred after Albert professed his vows when Albert asked the lay Marist Educators present and the young people of our Marist Young Adult Ministry program to renew their commitments to the vision and values of Marcellin Champagnat. 

Brother Donald Bisson, Albert’s novice director, gave the homily at the profession mass. Speaking of Albert’ journey to this day, Don said, “As his novice director, I witnessed his striving to hold the ideals with our reality. He loves community. He enjoys people, celebrations, food, cooking and hospitality. He has evolved into a Marist brother both externally and in his inner life.

His ministry within the Evangelization Team, Marist Youth, Encounters, vocation ministry and sharing our call continually deepened his identity during the years of temporary vows, leading to this moment. He believes and struggles to live his beliefs. His professional development and graduate studies at ford ham have led him to be a Hispanic leader in church ministry to youth.

This profession reminds us of the necessity for vowed membership to sustain Marist charism. Our charism is thriving among our lay colleagues, our youth leaders, students and coworkers throughout the country and our world. It is shared by so many. Yet, we need to remember that vowed memberships remain a critical element, which supports and renews the charism shared by so many. We celebrate this day as a testimony to that fact that brothers, lay people, and youth together form the future for Marist life.” 

Spain - 17/01/2008

Remembering the Marist brother martyrs of Spain 
A Testimonial in the Mediterránea Province 
On the initiative of Brother Manuel Jorques a gathering was held at the Provincial House in Guardamar (Alicante, Spain) on December 26, 2007. All Brothers of the Mediterránea Province were invited to the meeting, held to pay tribute to the martyred Marist Brothers of Spain recently beatified in Rome. Sixty six Brothers attended the gathering, most coming from the Spanish sector of the Province. 

The celebration started at 11:30 in the morning with the presentation of a booklet written by Brother Francisco Báscones. The booklet is a collection of short biographies, one for each of the recently beatified Brothers. After the book was distributed, the floor was given over to Brothers Peruchena and Daniel Gutiérrez who are survivors of the fateful day, October 8, 1936. The two Brothers retraced step by step the hours leading up the martyrdom which occurred in the prison where their forty six confreres were being held. All who heard the Brothers’ words were deeply touched by their testimony to a real life experience, by the power and conviction of their words, and by the emotion with which they retold their story. The two Brothers were part of a group of sixty one Brothers who in all probability were to be executed a few hours later.

Then there was a Mass held to thank God for the witness given by the new Marist Brother martyrs. A banquet brought to a close this day which had deeply touched all who were present. 

More than half of the forty seven Brothers who were beatified on October 28 were members of one or other community presently belonging to the Mediterránea Province. Specifically, Brother Laurentino, Provincial at the outbreak of the Spanish Civil War, had been assigned to Cartagena in l900 where he stayed until 1912, becoming Director of the city’s Marist school in his final years. 

Brother Anselmo, Felipe José, Gaudencio, José Carmelo, Porfirio and Prisciliano carried on their apostolic work at one time or other in: Valencia, Alicante, Murcia or Catagena. Some of the Brothers were even Directors of schools in these cities. Other Brothers worked in such places as Alcoy and Cullera. In the cities of Andalousia too, certain Brothers had worked: e.g.; Brothers Ismael and Gil Felipe (Jaén), Alberto María and Prisciliano (Lucena), Isaías María (Málaga) and Dionisio Martín (Larache, Maroc). Of the Brothers in the group, Juan de Mata was a native of the Murcia province. 

Brother Leopoldo José had lived in Italy, residing in Ventimiglia from l916 to 1919, and later in Mondovì for an additional year.

We conclude with Brother Bernardo Fàbrega, the martyr of Barruello, executed in l934. He was assigned to Valencia in l914, “because,” - his words - “Brother Provincial wished to help me out with my program of studies.” Brother Bernardo’s blood brother, Brother Andrés, was a member of the former Levante Province. 

Bro. José Delgado García 

Brazil - 16/01/2008

Marist Province of North Central Brazil 
Following Jesus in the spirit of the Year of Spirituality 
The Constitutions state that each year a Province is to offer to the Brothers of the Province the chance of making a retreat. In view of the great expanse of the Province of Brazil Centro Norte, the Brothers could select one of two Province retreats, each of the two directed by female religious. The retreats’ central theme was: following Jesus in the consecrated life. Given the present Year of Spirituality, such a theme could not be more apt; the Brothers have taken their retreat time very seriously as an occasion of prayer and of encounter with Jesus. 

This year’s retreat concluded with the traditional tribute to our jubilarians, the renewal of temporary vows on the part of our nineteen young Brothers, and the perpetual profession of Brother José Antonio dos Santos, Rubens Falqueto, Rafael Ferreira Júnior, and José Edvan da Silva Costa. How encouraging it has been to see that the Marist charism continues to attract young, enthusiastic men who are full of apostolic fervor!

All the Brothers of the Province are delighted to have witnessed the professions. They praise God for the experience, and thank our Good Mother for the vocations that have been granted to the Province. 
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